Colerain Township



Meeting Minutes

October 9, 2018
5:30 PM

PresidentDan Unger

Board of Directors

Greg Insco Jenna LeCount Geoff Milz Raj Rajagopal Emily Randolph Stephanie Wright

Executive DirectorGeoff Milz

Secretary
Jenna LeCount

Treasurer Emily Randolph

"Proactively promoting economic development by promoting business expansion and retention to improve the quality of life in Colerain Township, Ohio" 1. Roll call: Board President Dan Unger call the meeting to order at 5:30PM in attendance were Board Members Raj Rajagopal, Greg Insco, Jenna LeCount, Geoff Milz, Emily Randolph, and Stephanie Wright.

2. Approval of Minutes:

- a. A motion to approve the minutes from the July 10, 2018 meeting was made by Mr. Insco and seconded by Mr. Rajagopal. The motion carried unanimously.
- b. A motion to approve the minutes from the April 10, 2018 meeting was made by Mr. Insco and seconded by Ms. Wright. The motion carried unanimously.

3. New business:

a. Vacant Lot to Side Yard Program: Mr. Milz requested a motion to grant vacant lot to yard program application and authorize executive director to execute all documents necessary to transfer 9184 Pippin Road to Lawrence and Kristilyn Turney for \$1000.00. He continued by noting that the program was created in an effort to reduce blight in residential neighborhoods. A few years ago several properties were demolished using Moving Ohio Forward funding. Since the demolitions, many of the properties have gone into tax foreclosure and the Land Bank of the Port Authority assists municipalities in acquiring these properties. Our goal is to transition vacant properties to neighboring owners to take care of them so that the Township does not need to continue to maintain them.

The CIC purchased the property from the Land Bank for \$1,000.00.



PresidentDan Unger

Board of Directors

Greg Insco Jenna LeCount Geoff Milz Raj Rajagopal Emily Randolph Stephanie Wright

Executive DirectorGeoff Milz

Secretary
Jenna LeCount

Treasurer Emily Randolph

"Proactively promoting economic development by promoting business expansion and retention to improve the quality of life in Colerain Township, Ohio"

Meeting Minutes (Cont.) 10/9/18

Discussion: Ms. wright noted that a monthly water bill has been paid on the property for roughly eleven months and questioned why the CIC incurred the expense of \$7 - \$8 a month rather than terminate service to the property. She also noted it is free to turn off service but that there is a \$3,000.00 cost to turn the water back on if the property were to be re-developed. Mr. Insco requested that known issues like this be forwarded to everyone's attention as soon as possible so that problems can be corrected. Mr. Milz noted that the current motion will resolve these issues and that he feels that \$82 is money well spent to get the property demolished and into the hands of an owner who will maintain it. Ms. LeCount noted that the Township has spent additional resources to maintain the property and that this sale will eliminate the need to continue to use those resources.

Mr. Milz noted that this can be viewed as a case study for how to take dilapidated properties and turn them into maintained properties. Ms. Wright continued to argue about her interest in terminating water service to properties and Ms. Randolph noted that a \$3,000.00 expense would likely have turned this buyer away. We need to consider these types of issues on a case by case basis. Mr. Milz noted that we should keep the bigger picture in mind while carrying a minimal cost of \$7 a month on such properties.

Mr. Insco asked if there are any other properties we may consider purchasing. Mr. Milz noted that every year the Land Bank will produce a list of forfeited properties and if it's a property which would be a strategic purchase for us, and we have potential interest from a neighbor, we would pursue it. However, we are not interested in taking on properties that are just going to sit on our books.

Mr. Unger asked for opinions about water service at a property on Sheed Road which may at some point in the future be purchased. Ms. Wright believe that in that instance that water may be left on to encourage future development; however, she maintains that due to the purpose of the Pippin Road property sale not being for development, the water service should have been terminated. Mr. Unger reiterated that this should be a decision made on an individual basis.



President

Board of Directors

Dan Unger

Greg Insco Jenna LeCount Geoff Milz Raj Rajagopal Emily Randolph Stephanie Wright

Executive DirectorGeoff Milz

Secretary Jenna LeCount

Treasurer Emily Randolph

"Proactively promoting economic development by promoting business expansion and retention to improve the quality of life in Colerain Township, Ohio"

Meeting Minutes (Cont.) 10/9/18

Mr. Milz reiterated the motion and called the role. Mr. Unger <u>aye</u>, Mr. Insco <u>aye</u>, Ms. LeCount <u>aye</u>, Mr. Milz <u>aye</u>, Mr. Rajagopal <u>aye</u>, Ms. Randolph <u>aye</u>, Ms. Wright <u>aye</u>. The Motion carries.

b. Approval of 2018 Q3 Financials: Ms. Randolph requested a motion to accept the third quarter financials noting that the fund balance is \$38,360.97. That does include the transactions that occurred in July, August, and September, which was presented in the packet. The pending expense for fourth quarter will be audit fee and check supplies in the amount of \$251.59.

A motion was made Mr. Insco and seconded by Mr. Unger.

Discussion: Ms. Wright questioned the \$3383 paid to the Ohio State Auditor for 93 hours in auditing fees. She questioned if this was an excessive expense since FY2014-2015 was only a \$1700 expense which also covered the oversight of financial records by a third party. She also asked why these amounts were not put before the Board. Ms. Randolph responded that the amounts were not excessive and that the amounts were part of the second quarter financials. These were known expenses which were voted on by the Board. Mr. Milz noted that the amount of time the auditors take is out of our hands.

Mr. Rajagopal asked if the Township started the CIC to make money and noted that people often ask him about the spending of this organization. Mr. Milz noted that the CIC does not exist to make money. He reiterated the mission of the organization which is to actively promote economic development.

Ms. Wright asked Mr. Milz to share information about the Hylant Insurance Policy and what the \$500 coverage is for and if it is within his "rights" as Executive Director to elect that coverage. Mr. Milz noted that it is property and liability insurance for the parcels that are part of the Duke project and there will be a time with the Township takes ownership of the property to complete demolition and it is his role to protect the Township, so he asked for an endorsement from the insurance provider to ensure that the Township and the CIC are covered for this particular project area. Mr. Unger voiced his support of having the property insured and Ms. Wright reiterated that she didn't feel it necessary because we don't currently own the property.



PresidentDan Unger

Board of Directors

Greg Insco Jenna LeCount Geoff Milz Raj Rajagopal Emily Randolph Stephanie Wright

Executive Director

Geoff Milz

Secretary Jenna LeCount

Treasurer Emily Randolph

"Proactively promoting economic development by promoting business expansion and retention to improve the quality of life in Colerain Township, Ohio"

Meeting Minutes (Cont.) 10/9/18

Mr. Insco asked that we get the mailing contact updated from the previous Administrator's name.

Mr. Milz called the role: Mr. Unger <u>aye</u>, Mr. Insco <u>aye</u>, Ms. LeCount <u>aye</u>, Mr. Milz <u>aye</u>, Mr. Rajagopal <u>aye</u>, Ms. Randolph <u>aye</u>, Ms. Wright <u>nay</u>. Motion carries.

4. Adjournment: Mr. Unger made a motion to adjourn and the motion was seconded by Mr. Insco. The motion carried unanimously.

Secretary Jenna LeCount

Executive Director Geoff Milz